
Commentary on Funding and Financing Memo by Bridget Duffield for Auckland Council 

1 I have read the Memorandum filed by Auckland Council titled “Annexure 1: 

Funding and Financing – 11 August 2025” and would make the following observations. 

Introduction 

2 Drury represents one of the most strategically significant urban growth areas in New Zealand.  With 
central government actively investing over $2.8 billon on infrastructure in the Drury area, it is irrational 
to contemplate delaying private investment as proposed by the Council’s Chief Advisor Growth 
Infrastructure Funding and Finance,  Bridget Duffield.  Delaying private investment fundamentally 
undermines the value of this investment and risks compounding inefficiencies across planning, 
delivery, employment and housing outcomes.  This underscores the poor planning and infrastructure 
delivery that is currently being undertaken with Auckland Council and highlights the need for Fast-
track legislation. 

3 The central government’s investment at Drury reflects a clear policy direction:  enabling growth in 
well-serviced areas.  Delaying development contradicts this intent and risks misalignment between 
local and national planning priorities. 

4 The scale of infrastructure funding already allocated to Drury is unprecedented.  Immediate key 
projects such as Papakura to Drury is unprecedented.  Drury SH1 Upgrade (P2D) - $725m, Papakura 
to Pukekohe Electrification Project - $419m, Drury East and West Rail Stations - $268m and new 
arterial roads - $310m are either under construction or nearing completion.  The investments are 
designed to support the establishment of a metropolitan town centre in Drury and the establishment 
of a substantial population in the wider Drury area.  Without concurrent land development and 
associated development, these assets will remain underutilised, delaying returns on public 
expenditure. 

5 The sunk cost of infrastructure without accompanying development creates economic drag.  
Maintenance costs begin accruing before assets are fully used, opportunity costs mount as housing 
and commercial activity are deferred.  Timely development ensures that infrastructure investments 
yield economic returns through job creation, housing and commercial activity. 

6 Major developers – including Kiwi Property, Fulton Hogan and Oyster Capital – have already 
invested heavily in land acquisition, planning construction of significant civils works, upgrades of 
council roads and infrastructure and families will soon be living in the Drury East area.  This private 
investment is being matched with recent announcements by Fisher and Paykel Healthcare’s 
securing a 105 hectare site in Drury to establish a second New Zealand campus and the 
establishment of up to 20,000 jobs in the long term. 

Lack of Planning by Auckland Council 

7 Since the Auckland Unitary Plan became operative in part over a decade ago Auckland Council 
has struggled to meaningfully progress council-led plan changes that respond to the region’s 
evolving urban growth needs. 

8 While the Unitary Plan was a landmark achievement in consolidating planning frameworks, it was 
intended to be a living document-adaptable to demographic shifts, infrastructure investment and 












